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Minutes of the March 2, 2007
regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
Call to Order
The Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority met in regular session Thursday, March 2, 2007 at 8:30 a.m. at the Napa County Board of Supervisors’ Meeting Chambers.  Chair Techel called the meeting to order at 8:37 a.m.
2.
Roll Call
The following members were present:  Gerald Davis, Leon Garcia, Mark Luce, and Jill Techel.
3.
Public Comment
None.
4.
presentations and commendations.

None.

5.
Consent Calendar

A.
Approval of Minutes
Staff requested approval of the February 1, 2007 special meeting minutes.
B.
PHWCF Request for Proposals (RFP)

Staff requested authorization to release a Request for Proposals (RFP) for the Operation of the Permanent Hazardous Waste Collection Facility at the Devlin Road Transfer Station.

Approved Consent Calendar items A and B.  LG-ML-GD-JT
6.
Administrative Items

A.
Annual Financial Audit

Pam Kindig went over the annual financial audit of the Authority as prepared by the Napa County Auditor-Controller.  The opinion is a clean, unqualified opinion with no exceptions and with no management comments.  Approved and accepted the Authority’s Fiscal Year 2005/2006 annual audit.  GD-ML-LG-JT

B.
Treasurer’s Annual Report

Tamie Frasier with the Treasurer-Tax Collector presented the Treasurer’s annual report on the investment portfolio for the Authority.  No action taken.
C.
Monthly Financial Report
Pam Kindig, the Napa County Auditor-Controller, went over the January 2007 monthly financial and investment reports.  Staff will bring an estimated cash flow report to the Board at the next meeting.  No action taken.
D.
Rates

The Authority’s bylaws require staff to present a proposed budget to the Board in April, at which time staff gives an opinion as to whether or not the Authority should raise rates.

In looking at the new Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS) contracts; current costs and fees; and current expenses, staff has come to a tentative proposal for the next fiscal year’s budget.  
The Authority should have a surplus of approximately $1.3 million at the end of the current fiscal year, which could be contributed to a reserve account.  Staff has set a goal of accumulating one twelfth of the operating costs by the end of the next fiscal year, and is proposing that the Authority go ahead with the budget without including any rate increases.

No action taken.
7.
Facilities Business Items

A.
DRTS Quarterly Financial Report

Karen Dotson-Querin of the Napa County Auditor-Controller’s office presented the quarterly audit report of the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS) for the period covering January 1, 2006 through March 31, 2006.  Staff requests that the report be amended so that Recommendation #2 on Page 70 of the agenda packet (Page 4 of the report document) is deleted, as the necessary research has been performed and further research is not necessary.
The Auditor-Controller is recommending that the Authority clarify the language contained within the rate resolution regarding minimum weight charges.  The current practice at the DRTS is to charge a minimum of $22/load to non-franchise haulers, which does not accurately reflect the intent of the rate resolution.  The Auditor-Controller has recommended in its report some additional language to clarify the issue.
Approved and accepted the Summary of Accountants’ Report on Applying Agreed-Upon Procedures for January 1, 2006 to March 31, 2006, as amended.  LG-GD-ML-JT

B.
DRTS Operations and Disposal Agreements

At this time, the final versions of the Devlin Road Transfer Station (DRTS) agreements are not ready for Board approval.  The Authority Manager, Trent Cave, said staff is looking at possibly holding a special meeting on March 29th and canceling the April regular meeting in order to get the contracts in place as quickly as possible.  Time is of the essence, as there is equipment that must be acquired; the purchasing process can be time consuming.

Paul Yamamoto, the group general manager for Norcal Waste Systems Landfill and Composting Operations, addressed the Board.  Norcal was one of the contractors who had responded to the Authority’s request for proposals (RFP) for the DRTS disposal contract.  Subsequent to the Authority’s announcement of the contract’s recipient (Allied Waste), Mr. Yamamoto mailed out a side-by-side comparison of the Norcal proposal and that for the provisional agreement with Allied Waste.  Norcal remains confident that their proposal is the best one for the Authority.  Norcal is asking for the opportunity over the next several weeks to demonstrate why.
Mr. Yamamoto recognizes and understands that, just as Norcal is confident in their proposal, the Authority is equally confident in its RFP process and the decision that has been made to award the agreement to Allied Waste. He would request, however, that over the next several years, and as a friendly competitor with Allied, Norcal be allowed to work with the Authority to demonstrate their capabilities and to prove they are the lowest cost alternative.  And, at the end of a specific period of time to be determined by the Authority, Norcal requests they be given the opportunity to once again bid on services for the Authority and its members.

The Authority’s consultant Mike Greenberg with HDR/BVA addressed Mr. Yamamoto’s comments.  HDR/BVA did look at Norcal’s analysis and can see how they reached their conclusion.  However, he applied the assumptions taken from Norcal’s initial proposal and their follow-up letter dated January 16th.  Using this information, Allied Waste still had the lower cost.  In addition to the economical issue, Norcal also had a cap on liquidated damages, and a cap on alternative daily cover (ADC).  Mr. Greenberg offered to meet separately with Mr. Yamamoto to go over the reasoning which led to the consultant’s final recommendation.
Chair Jill Techel noted that the City of Napa still has some outstanding concerns regarding potential future conflicts of interest.  The contractor that is being awarded the DRTS diversion programs contract (Northern Recycling & Waste Services/NRWS) is also involved in the City’s garbage contract.  This contract provides financial incentives to NRWS for higher diversion numbers.
Mike O’Bryon, the Director of Public Works for the City of Napa, addressed the Board.  Napa City staff had expected to be able to review the new DRTS agreements within a couple of weeks.  It has, however, become increasingly clear that they had underestimated the complexity of these agreements, and it does look like it would be in the City’s rate payers’ best interests to make sure that there is compatibility between the City’s existing garbage service contract and the NRWS agreement.  City staff would be willing to commit to a review period of 90 days, or, at a minimum, staff could commit to reporting on a monthly basis, and to bringing a staff report to the next meeting.
Chair Techel stated that 90 days would be too long to wait.  The new contracts are supposed to be in place by the June Board meeting, so waiting to submit comments until then would be too late.  It would be best for all parties concerned to move as quickly as possible.

Kevin Miller with the City of Napa addressed the Board, stating that, in order to do this process right, City staff would need to review, adopt, and/or amend three agreements:  (1) the DRTS diversion agreement between the Authority and NRWS; (2) the Materials Diversion Facility (MDF) use agreement between NRWS and the City of Napa; and (3) the agreement between Napa Recycling (an affiliate company of NRWS) and the City of Napa.  It is a very complex situation, and the City staff needs to make sure that all of the contracts interact in an appropriate manner.
Board member Gerald Davis noted that the Authority did receive an offer from Allied Waste to continue operating the DRTS beyond July 1st should the Authority run into issues regarding the agreements.  Mr. Cave responded that, while Allied Waste is available to continue operating the DRTS, delaying the implementation of the new agreements could create a whole new set of issues, especially surrounding the cost of operating the facility.  The Authority is looking to the new contracts to help the Authority to get out of its current deficit spending situation.

The Authority’s Legal Counsel for the RFP process, Rob Paul, reminded the Board that there were CEQA timing issues that had been taken into account and were resolved within the contracts.  Any amendments that come forward from this discussion will need to keep these timing issues in mind.

This item was continued to the next meeting of the Authority.
8.
Other Business Items

A.
Manager’s Report
Oat Hill Quarry (OHQ):  Staff thought the OHQ had final closure status, but now the Dept. of Conservation (DOC) actually has final say.  The DOC conducted an inspection last month and has approved the closure of the OHQ.  The City of American Canyon’s Oat Hill Master Plan does not appear to have moved.  The Authority’s OHQ ad hoc advisory committee will hopefully begin meeting in the next month and bring forth some ideas and options.

Microturbines (MT):  There has not been much progress.  Staff has spent a lot of time getting the grant application perfected.  Robert Weil’s secretary, Mary, with the City of American Canyon (CAC) has been a great help.  Right now, the staff is trying to build a roof over the MTs, and Public Works has asked that the Authority go through the CAC Building Department.  The Building Department wanted to see the complete plans for the MT project, which Authority staff delivered yesterday.

DRTS:  As reported at previous Board meetings, there have been some issues with the DRTS’s daily vehicle count permit.  The Manager has asked Karen Dotson-Querin with the Napa County Auditor-Controller’s office to do an audit on the vehicle count so that the correct number may be reported to the State, and the Authority can stand behind that number with confidence.

No action taken.
B.
Reports from Jurisdictions
i.
Vallejo:  No report.
ii.
Napa City:  The City’s Finance Director, Jed Christenson, is retiring from his position.  This is the eleventh year for home composting classes, and over 8,500 households in the Napa Valley have participated thus far.  This Saturday’s two classes have over 100 households signed up.  The classes are conducted in partnership with the U.C. Cooperative Extension, Upper Valley Waste Management Agency, County of Napa, and the City of American Canyon, and are a truly county-wide program.  The Napa County Solid Waste Local Task Force (LTF) has submitted its Five Year Review report, and will begin working on the report for the next five years next month.  The Materials Diversion Facility has free electronic waste recycling year-round, producing a six-fold increase in the amount of material being brought in.  March 12th through March 16th will be the semi-annual “Spring into Action” food drive, where customers can put food donations out with their curbside recycling and waste containers, and the garbage company will pick that food up and give to the Napa Food Bank.
iii. Napa County:  No report.
iv. American Canyon:  No report.
No action taken.
C.
Board of Directors' Comments
Board member Leon Garcia will not be available for a special meeting of the Board if held on March 29th.
D.
Future Agenda Items
None.
9.
CLOSED SESSION

None.

10.
Adjournment
Meeting adjourned at 9:43 a.m.
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	ATTEST: Secretary of the Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority


KEY

Vote:  GD = Gerald Davis; LG = Leon Garcia; ML = Mark Luce; JT = Jill Techel

The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations under Vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; AB = Absent





